
491 

Rural Housing Service, USDA § 3550.52 

(5) Lender differences (predatory 
lending), 

(6) Obtaining a mortgage (mortgage 
process, different types of mortgages), 

(7) Loan closing (closing process, doc-
umentation, closing costs), 

(8) Post-occupancy counseling (delin-
quency and foreclosure prevention), 

(9) Life as a homeowner (homeowner 
warranties, maintenance and repairs), 

(e) The provider may tailor the 
homeownership education training to 
the needs of the borrower to ensure 
satisfactory knowledge of the topics 
listed in paragraph (d) of this section. 

[72 FR 5156, Feb. 5, 2007] 

§§ 3550.12–3550.49 [Reserved] 

§ 3550.50 OMB control number. 
The information collection require-

ments contained in this regulation 
have been approved by the Office of 
Management and Budget (OMB) and 
have been assigned OMB control num-
ber 0575–0172. Public reporting burden 
for this collection of information is es-
timated to vary from 5 minutes to 3 
hours per response, with an average of 
11⁄2 hours per response, including time 
for reviewing instructions, searching 
existing data sources, gathering and 
maintaining the data needed, and com-
pleting and reviewing the collection of 
information. You are not required to 
respond to this collection of informa-
tion unless it displays a currently valid 
OMB control number. 

[61 FR 59779, Nov. 22, 1996, as amended at 67 
FR 78329, Dec. 24, 2002] 

Subpart B—Section 502 
Origination 

§ 3550.51 Program objectives. 
Section 502 of the Housing Act of 

1949, as amended authorizes the Rural 
Housing Service (RHS) to provide fi-
nancing to help low- and very low-in-
come persons who cannot obtain credit 
from other sources obtain adequate 
housing in rural areas. Resources for 
the section 502 program are limited, 
and therefore, applicants are required 
to use section 502 funds in conjunction 
with funding or financing from other 
sources, if feasible. Sections 3550.52 
through 3550.73 set forth the require-

ments for originating loans on program 
terms. Section 3550.74 describes the dif-
ferences for originating loans on non-
program (NP) terms. 

§ 3550.52 Loan purposes. 

Section 502 funds may be used to buy, 
build, rehabilitate, improve, or relo-
cate an eligible dwelling and provide 
related facilities for use by the bor-
rower as a permanent residence. In lim-
ited circumstances section 502 funds 
may be used to refinance existing debt. 

(a) Purchases from existing RHS bor-
rowers. To purchase a property cur-
rently financed by an RHS loan, the 
new borrower must assume the existing 
RHS indebtedness. Section 502 funds 
may be used to provide additional fi-
nancing or make repairs. Loan funds 
also may be used to permit a remaining 
borrower to purchase the equity of a 
departing co-borrower. 

(b) Refinancing non-RHS loans. Debt 
from an existing non-RHS loan may be 
refinanced if the existing debt is se-
cured by a lien against the property, 
RHS will have a first lien position on 
the security property after refinancing, 
and: 

(1) In the case of loans for existing 
dwellings, if: 

(i) Due to circumstances beyond the 
applicant’s control, the applicant is in 
danger of losing the property, the debt 
is over $5,000, and the debt was incurred 
for eligible program purposes prior to 
loan application or was a protective ad-
vance made by the mortgagee for items 
covered by the loan to be refinanced, 
including accrued interest, insurance 
premiums, real estate tax advances, or 
preliminary foreclosure costs; or 

(ii) If a loan of $5,000 or more is nec-
essary for repairs to correct major defi-
ciencies and make the dwelling decent, 
safe and sanitary and refinancing is 
necessary for the borrower to show re-
payment ability, regardless of the de-
linquency. 

(2) In the case of loans for a building 
site without a dwelling, if: 

(i) The debt to be refinanced was in-
curred for the sole purpose of pur-
chasing the site; 

(ii) The applicant is unable to ac-
quire adequate housing without refi-
nancing; and 
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(iii) The RHS loan will include funds 
to construct an appropriate dwelling 
on the site for the applicant’s use. 

(3) Debts incurred after the date of 
RHS loan application but before clos-
ing may be refinanced if the costs are 
incurred for eligible loan purposes and 
any construction work conforms to the 
standards specified in this part. 

(c) Refinancing RHS debt. Under lim-
ited circumstances, an existing RHS 
loan may be refinanced in accordance 
with § 3550.204 to allow the borrower to 
receive payment assistance. 

(d) Eligible costs. Improvements fi-
nanced with loan funds must be on land 
which, after closing, is part of the secu-
rity property. In addition to acquisi-
tion, construction, repairs, or the cost 
of relocating a dwelling, loan funds 
may be used to pay for: 

(1) Reasonable expenses related to ob-
taining the loan, including legal, archi-
tectural and engineering, technical, 
title clearance, and loan closing fees; 
and appraisal, surveying, environ-
mental, tax monitoring, and other 
technical services; and personal liabil-
ity insurance fees for Mutual Self-Help 
borrowers. 

(2) The cost of providing special de-
sign features or equipment when nec-
essary because of a physical disability 
of the applicant or a member of the 
household. 

(3) Reasonable connection fees, as-
sessments, or the pro rata installment 
costs for utilities such as water, sewer, 
electricity, and gas for which the bor-
rower is liable and which are not paid 
from other funds. 

(4) Reasonable and customary lender 
charges and fees if the RHS loan is 
being made in combination with a le-
veraged loan. 

(5) Real estate taxes that are due and 
payable on the property at the time of 
closing and for the establishment of es-
crow accounts for real estate taxes, 
hazard and flood insurance premiums, 
and related costs. 

(6) Fees to public and private non-
profit organizations that are tax ex-
empt under the Internal Revenue Code 
for the development and packaging of 
loan applications, except for loans re-
lated to the purchase of an RHS Real 
Estate Owned (REO) property. 

(7) Purchasing and installing essen-
tial equipment in the dwelling, includ-
ing ranges, refrigerators, washers or 
dryers, if these items are normally sold 
with dwellings in the area and if the 
purchase of these items is not the pri-
mary purpose of the loans. 

(8) Purchasing and installing ap-
proved energy savings measures and 
approved furnaces and space heaters 
that use fuel that is commonly used, 
economical, and dependably available. 

(9) Providing site preparation, includ-
ing grading, foundation plantings, 
seeding or sodding, trees, walks, yard 
fences, and driveways to a building 
site. 

(10) Reasonable fees for homeowner-
ship education as determined by the 
State Director under § 3550.11 of this 
subpart. Such fees may be added to the 
loan amount in excess of the area loan 
limit and appraised value of the house. 

(e) Loan restrictions. Loan funds may 
not be used to: 

(1) Purchase an existing manufac-
tured home, or for any other purposes 
prohibited in § 3550.73(b). 

(2) Purchase or improve income-pro-
ducing land or buildings to be used 
principally for income-producing pur-
poses. 

(3) Pay fees, commissions, or charges 
to for-profit entities related to loan 
packaging or referral of prospective ap-
plicants to RHS. 

[61 FR 59779, Nov. 22, 1996, as amended at 67 
FR 78329, Dec. 24, 2002; 72 FR 5157, Feb. 5, 
2007] 

§ 3550.53 Eligibility requirements. 

(a) Income eligibility. At the time of 
loan approval, the household’s adjusted 
income must not exceed the applicable 
low-income limit for the area, and at 
closing, must not exceed the applicable 
moderate-income limit for the area 
(see § 3550.544). 

(b) Citizenship status. The applicant 
must be a United States citizen or a 
noncitizen who qualifies as a legal 
alien as defined in § 3550.10. 

(c) Primary residence. Applicants must 
agree to and have the ability to occupy 
the dwelling on a permanent basis. 

(1) Because of the probability of 
transfer, loans will not be approved for 
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